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Grace to you and peace from God our Creator and the Lord Jesus Christ. 
I wonder if you’ve been feeling like me lately. I’ve been feeling kind of unsettled. A little on 
edge. A little uncertain, and maybe a little worried. It’s a general feeling, and it’s never 
overwhelming, at least so far. But it is nagging feeling that hovers in the background. I’m 
concerned about this continuing pandemic and our inability to take the necessary steps to bring it 
under control. Unwillingness is probably a better word. I think we’d be able to do a much better 
job of fighting the pandemic if we were only willing to take it seriously. I’m concerned not only 
about what it’s doing to people’s health, but also the effect it’s having on our economy. So that’s 
one thing. Then there is also the racial reckoning of this summer that seems to have mostly 
slipped off the radar in recent weeks. At least my radar, but that probably says more about me 
than it does about the issue. As a white person, I have the luxury of thinking about it or not. It’s 
not slapping me in the face on a daily basis. But on my more responsible days I do think about 
our continuing problem with race in this country, and it concerns me. Lately, though, my focus 
has been drawn to our acrimonious and polarized political climate, and the COVID-related issues 
of mail-in ballots and adequately staffed poling places. I’m concerned about this upcoming 
election, worried about our electoral system being violated, about people be discouraged from 
casting their ballots, aggravated that there are people with a vested interest in preventing their 
fellow citizens from voting. As if all this hasn’t been enough, now, just in the past couple days, 
we’ve learned that the president has been infected with the coronavirus, a man with multiple risk 
factors. And it’s not clear that we’re getting the straight story on how he’s really doing. You 
don’t have to be fan of this president to be concerned, both for him and for our country, when his 
health is suddenly seriously threatened. Unsettling is what all of this is. 
 Our readings today don’t help matters much. Maybe you’ve noticed that they, too, have 
been rather ominous over the past few weeks. As we approach the end of the church year, we are 
also coming to the end of our reading of the Gospel according to Matthew. Matthew ends the 
way all four Gospels end, with the crucifixion and resurrection of Jesus. And as we get closer to 
those events, the readings get more intense. There is not a lot of good news to be found here. 
 Our first reading from Isaiah is a text we use every year as a response to one of the 
readings of the Easter Vigil, set to a hauntingly lovely little tune. Actually, what we use is an 
edited version of this text, with the bad parts taken out. The intention is to focus on God’s good 
intentions for us, rather than our poor response. It’s God’s good intentions that are the theme of 
the Vigil readings. The vineyard image is evocative. God’s beloved planted a vineyard, and did 
all of the necessary work to ensure good growth, to protect it from wildlife and thieves, and to 
prepare for its produce. The hill was fertile, and being a hill, it had good drainage, which is what 
you need for vineyards. I learned that during my years in the hills of southern Illinois. There was 
a hedge and a wall, there was hoeing and pruning. But the harvest was a bad one: “wild grapes” 
instead of good grapes. So, what do you do with a vineyard that won’t produce? Well, apparently 
you tear out its hedge and knock down its wall. I’m not sure why you would go to that effort. I 
think I’d be inclined to just walk away from it. But it’s a fertile hillside, so maybe this is a way 
of reclaiming it for other purposes. I don’t know. I’m only a novice gardener. 
 Thankfully, Isaiah provides a clear explanation of where he’s going with this image: the 
vineyard is Israel, God’s chosen people. God settled them in the promised land to be a light to 
the nations, a beacon of justice and righteousness, a manifestation of God’s love for the world. 
But instead they pursued their own agenda, served themselves by exploiting others, just like all 
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the other nations. The fruit God expected was justice and righteousness, Isaiah writes. The fruit 
that was produced was bloodshed and the cry of the oppressed. And so, God allowed them to be 
conquered by the Babylonians and taken into exile. How discouraging. I prefer that Easter Vigil 
version with the bad parts cut out. 
 Jesus clearly has this passage from Isaiah in mind when he tells yet another parable of a 
vineyard in our Gospel reading, and his audience would have immediately recognized that. It’s 
not a very subtle parable, especially if you know where Matthew’s Gospel is heading. And 
Matthew’s audience would have known that too. The first two sets of slaves are meant to be the 
prophets, who proclaimed God’s message to God’s people, but were rejected. The son and heir, 
of course, is Jesus. As I reminded you last week, I think, Matthew’s Gospel was written down 
around twenty years after Jerusalem had been sacked by the Romans and its temple destroyed. 
Jesus’ reference to the son being thrown out of the vineyard and killed would have reminded 
Matthew’s audience that Jesus was crucified outside the walls of the city. And Jesus’ use of 
building imagery in referring to himself as the rejected stone would have been a raw image for 
them with the rubble of Jerusalem all around them. 
 I suppose that that is the one glimmer of hope here, though. In Jesus’ retelling of the 
Isaiah vineyard parable he does not end with God utterly destroying and abandoning the 
vineyard. He speaks instead of keeping the vineyard and replacing the bad tenants with good 
ones. And the rejected building block is not consigned to the trash heap but used as the 
cornerstone for a new building.  
 I don’t know where things are going in the next month before the election, or in the 
months to follow. Whatever the results of the election, I think we are in for more unsettled times. 
And before we get there, we still have the next week face, and who knows what even that will 
bring?  But go ahead, imagine the worst. What if even more difficult days are ahead of us than 
the ones we’ve already come through? Could you bear that? Would you give up hope? 
 I’m going to promise you that you can bear that, and that you need not give up hope. It’s 
not my promise, though, you’ll be glad to know. I don’t have it in my power to keep such a 
promise. I’m just reminding you of the promise Jesus made to the disciples, the promise he 
makes to his disciples of every time and place, the promise he made to you in holy baptism: you 
are a beloved child of God, and Jesus has promised to be with you always, always, no matter 
what is still to come. God will not let our “wild grapes” – our foolishness, our injustice, our 
selfishness – be the last word. God is determined to get good grapes out of us, or to mix 
metaphors, to turn us bad tenants into good ones. Take heart in that promise and cling to it. And 
come and be fed with the fruit of the vine and produce of the field, the very body and blood of 
our Lord Jesus Christ that will be share among us this morning. Eat and drink that precious gift 
in the confidence that God is working in and through you to produce the fruit of love and 
righteousness that you were created for. And the peace of God, which passes all understanding, 
will keep your hearts and minds in Christ Jesus. Amen. 
   


